

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF OAKLEY & DEANE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON OCTOBER 8TH  2020 via Go To Meeting

Present: Mr. Parry (Chairman), Mr. Bullions, Mr. Ellison, Mr. Harding, Mrs. Hobden, Dr.Johnstone, and Mr. Startin, and Mrs. Taylor   (Borough Councillor).  Two members of the public attended.  
1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies were received from Mr. Bealing and from Mr. Frost (Borough Councillor).  
2. Co-option of new councillor
Mrs. McCullins had attended the September Parish Council meeting and had expressed an interest in joining the Parish Council. Dr. Johnstone proposed, and Mr. Bullions seconded, the proposal to co-opt Mrs. McCullins and all members agreed, and welcomed her to the Council. Members introduced themselves, and it was agreed that Mr. Parry and the clerk should have a meeting with Mrs. McCullins to discuss which working parties she might like to join, and to go over any questions she may have. 
3. Minutes of the meeting held on 10th September 2020
Minutes of the meeting, having been previously distributed to all members, were agreed to be an accurate record of the meeting and the Chairman signed the minutes.
4. Notices, Circulars and Correspondence
a) HALC AGM: Mr. Parry attended the virtual meeting, which was joined by over 100 local councils. The main topics covered included the ongoing consultation on the changes to the planning system, which many local councils feel will be very detrimental and will lead to less attention to quality and due diligence. HALC also proposed a common approach to IT, sharing best practice, which is something that the members felt was long overdue. Mr. Parry sent the clerk a copy of the main presentation, which was uploaded to the database for members to review.

5. Clerk Report 
The clerk had distributed her report in advance of the meeting and there were no questions or comments. 

6. Planning Matters

a) Summaries of the applications and decisions since the previous meeting were circulated in advance of the meeting, and there were no comments or queries.
b) Decision on application for 110 further homes on Station Road: the application was refused at Development Control. The clerk thanked Mr. Parry, Mrs. Taylor and Mr. Blacker for their eloquent speeches at the meeting, highlighting the concerns the village has about the safety and heritage issues should this application go ahead, and also about the damage to local democracy if the Neighbourhood Plan is ignored. Mrs. Taylor thanked Mr. Parry as well. While it is likely that the applicant will appeal, if the Borough can demonstrate a 5 year land supply, then the housing policies in the Local and Neighbourhood Plans will be able to support refusal. Mr. Ellison commented that while this was a very positive result, it is still important to appreciate that any appeal may prove successful and that the Parish must have a ‘ plan B’ should this happen.
c) The clerk confirmed she had returned comments to HALC re the proposed changes to Planning Processes on behalf of the Parish Council.  
d) Each year the Parish is asked to participate in the annual review of the NP, and the clerk had forwarded the draft copy to the planning committee for review and comment. The clerk reminded Planning Committee members that she had to respond to this before the November meeting so if there were any comments to let her have them asap. 

7. Working Party Reports


a. Burials and Churchyards
a)  Mr. Startin and Dr. Johnstone will arrange a meeting.

b. Environment
a) Mr. Harding confirmed that LIF funding of £27,200.00 had been approved for the Pond project, and he was congratulated by all members for his hard work on securing this grant.
b) During Green week Mr. Harding held an open Zoom session about the future of the pond. An article will be in Link outlining the various choices, for public consultation.
c) Mr. Harding thanked Mrs. Hobden for her work with the Pond Support Group in organizing the raffle.
d) Dr. Johnstone proposed that the duck be moved to either Eastrop Park or North Waltham as it was not a wild duck, and did not choose to live on the pond, and that the pond was not a natural habitat for ducks. It was agreed that this would be followed up by the Working Party but the health and wellbeing of the duck was much more important that the aesthetics of having them on the pond. 
e) The quote for clearing the two overgrown plots at the allotment site was agreed. It was further agreed that a more appropriate way of ensuring that plots are not allowed to get into disrepair should be discussed – perhaps increasing the deposits paid by new plot holders. 
f)  It was agreed that the invoice for the new gate at the allotment site be paid when it is received, provided it is in line with the quotation approved at the September meeting. 
g) The clerk has been asking for some time for a meeting with Bewley homes to discuss the allotments, the ‘water feature’ and the open space management at Canterbury Gardens and Cratus Management have agreed to organise this.  
h) Mr. Ellison asked Mrs. Taylor to investigate how approval for open space management at the new estates is allocated – at both Poets Meadow and Canterbury Gardens the Parish had expressed a wish to be involved but on both occasions the developer awarded the contract to Vivid with no discussion with the Parish. 


c. Finance
a) Approval of Payments: it was proposed by Mr. Harding and seconded by Mr Ellison ,  and agreed by all members, that the following payments be made :
	Payee
	Charge to Budget
	Total Cost
	Service
	Status

	NEST
	116.06
	116.06
	Clerk Pension September
	Paid DD

	EE and T Mobile 
	16.49
	19.79
	Clerk mobile phone
	Paid DD 

	HMRC
	627.07
	627.07
	September Contributions
	Paid EFT

	Scofell
	296.66
	355.99
	September Grounds Maintenance
	Unpaid EFT

	M Bastick
	182.25
	182.25
	Handyman Hours September
	Unpaid EFT

	Larkstel Ltd
	2970.50
	3564.60
	September Grounds Maintenance /dog bins/cricket pitch
	Unpaid EFT

	Nigel Jeffries
	587.92
	705.50
	August Grounds Maintenance
	Unpaid EFT

	B Bedford
	534.38
	534.38
	Stationery/skip hire  
	Paid EFT

	J Paler
	 
	 
	Ragic subscription
	Unpaid EFT

	BDBC
	1.00
	1.00
	PH Rental
	Paid DD

	BT
	10.00 
	12.00
	Portable mini hub
	Paid DD

	BT
	42.00
	50.40
	Office phone September
	Paid DD

	S Harding
	43.65
	43.65
	Mileage
	Unpaid EFT

	T Harrington
	 
	 
	September cleaning
	Unpaid EFT

	Gemma Fuller
	150.00
	150.00
	Bugler at Remembrance Service
	Unpaid

	S Warner
	600.00
	720.00
	Works at Kings Orchard
	Unpaid EFT

	Broxap
	677.50
	813.00
	Goal posts/sockets 
	Unpaid EFT

	W G Shenton
	50.00
	60.00
	Repairs to WC at Peter Houseman
	Unpaid EFT

	Zurich Town & Parish
	3242.97
	3242.97
	Insurance to 30/9/21
	Unpaid EFT

	Castle Water
	30.31
	30.31
	PH Water 
	Unpaid EFT


Mr. Parry and Mr. Startin approved the EFT payments.  
b) Audit: the clerk has received notification that the audit AGAR papers have been forwarded to a senior auditor for approval, having been reviewed by the Local Government team.
c) Insurance: it was proposed to accept the 5 year term offered by Zurich but Mr. Startin asked for confirmation that should a major event occur which meant the council could no longer operate, that the members would not be liable for the payment of the remaining term. The clerk will investigate and revert to the Finance Group.  
d) Callout charges: the clerk has been asked to attend both the pavilions several times recently as gates/ doors have been left unlocked, furniture left outside, lights left on, a still-hot barbeque put in a changing room triggering the smoke alarm – it was agreed that the FWP should discuss and agree a charge for such incidents in the future. 
e) Budget: the half year actual expenditure will be issued to WP leads w/c 12th October, and the remaining half year estimated spend, and the full year 21/22 budget be submitted to Mr. Startin by 6 November. 

d. Highways and Transport
a) Mr. Harding visited the supplier (SmartGroup Manufacturing in Fordingbridge) and after discussion with their team, proposed the -purchase of the bi-colour SID at a cost of £2180.00 (within budget amount of £2320.00). Mr. Ellision asked if there was any risk to the Parish in that the SID was of a new type and might have ‘glitches’ but Mr. Harding confirmed that it was not a new product, just that the dual colour aspect had been introduced. The guarantee is for 2 years and as the supplier is local they will visit and repair within 2 days. Mr. Ellison also asked what the main differences were with the previous SID and with the current OTIS machine. Mr. Haeding confirmed that OTIS was covert while this new SID was very much the opposite and flashed the speed and a SLOW DOWN message very prominently, and it would be very useful to use them together to see if the message did encourage drivers to reduce speed. Mr. Ellison proposed, and Dr. Johnstone seconded, and all members agreed, to go ahead with the purchase once the machine is available.
b) Mr Harding confirmed that he will do the review of the grit bins in the village w/c 12th October and let the clerk know which ones need topping up. The clerk also confirmed that she will request a new grit bin for Beech Tree Close due to the increase in traffic and changes to the road layout.
c) Mr. Ellison asked Mr. Bullions if he would be responsible for overseeing all road signs, bus shelters, footways etc and report any repairs required to the clerk, and Mr Bullions confirmed he would be happy to do that. Having one person responsible removes the risk of duplication and also means that all areas will be covered.  

e. IT/Governance
a) Following the comments made at the HALC meeting about commonality of IT systems and sharing of IT resources, Mr. Ellison asked if members felt it was now the right time to re-examine the use of the Ragic system, which is not being used as envisaged and is costly to use, and is not as ‘user friendly’ as originally intended. Dr. Johnstone agreed, stating that the system is expensive and not designed for this type of usage – also, she said that  do not need a database, just a storage and retrieval system. Ragic is not neat or elegant. Mr. Harding replied that before any review takes place a full requirements capture would need to be undertaken and none of the members nor the clerk have the technical skills to perform this. He further commented that any quality database would cost a similar amount to Ragic, which is a mid-range cost-system. Mr. Parry concluded that it is prudent to periodically review system provision and that the clerk should schedule a Finance and Governance Working party meeting where this can be discussed more fully.  


f. Publicity and Events
a)  The Green Week activities went ahead, with Mr. Harding giving a talk on the Pond, and Mr. Startin representing the Parish on a forum of other local councils. Dr. Johnstone outlined the history of the Parish’s involvement in the Green movement, which is a Church project, and confirmed that while the Parish supports and will try to facilitate the project, we cannot lead, nor financially contribute to, the efforts.  
b) The Remembrance service will proceed and Mr. Bullions will lay the wreath on behalf of the Parish, and Mr. Harding will do the reading. The clerk will also attend, and will be responsible for the recording of visitors and for the QR codes etc. She has put an article on the OCA newsletter as well as on social media asking for serving forces personnel, or veterans, who wish to attend the service to nofity her asap, as places will be very limited, but the service will be broadcast on the day on the St Leonard’s You Tube channel. 

b) Sports and Play areas
Mr. Ellison issued a working party report in advance of the meeting and there were no comments or queries. Mr. Ellison asked Cllr. Taylor to try to get a response from Mr Martin at BDBC about the request for S106 funding for new goal posts, which she agreed to do. Mr. Ellison and the clerk will continue to review the cleaning at both pavilions. It was agreed that the offer from Jubiloaks to undertake remedial works at Beach Park, Peter Houseman and Upper Farm Road on the saplings planted last year be done, and all members thanked Mr Flint and the group for their support and hard work. Also, Men’s Shed had agreed to undertake repair and maintenance on benches at Beach park and Peter Houseman next year and all members agreed this should be done, and thanked Mr Askew for his support. 
 
  
8. Reports from representatives to other organisations
Andover Road Village Hall: nothing to report
East Oakley Village Hall: nothing to report
Jubiloaks/Woodlands Group: nothing to report
Village Show Committee: nothing to report 
Oakley Community Association: nothing to report
Community Kindness: nothing to report
Oakley Support Network: nothing to report
9. Confidential Items 
RESOLVED: that owing to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed, the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting.


10. Date of the next meeting is  12th November 2020 (this will be a virtual meeting using GoToMeeting unless  face to face meetings are allowed by that time)
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